**Collective Agreement** 

Between

The Ottawa Macdonald-Cartier International Airport Authority (hereinafter referred to as the "Employer")

and

The Public Service Alliance of Canada

representing the general bargaining unit (hereinafter referred to as the "**Union**")

Expires June 30<sup>th</sup>, 2007

11863 (03)

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

.

.

## **GENERAL BARGAINING UNIT**

# ARTICLE SUBJECT PAGE

1	Purpose	4
1 2	Definitions	' 4
2 3	Employee Status	4 - 7
3 4	Management Rights	7
4 5	Union Recognition	7 - 8
6	Union Security	8
0 7	Information	9
8	Union/Management Consultation	9
° 9	Health & Safety	9 - 11
9 10	Seniority	11 - 12
10	Layoff/ Recall	12 - 14
12	Strike & Lockout	14
	Grievance Procedure	15 - 16
13	Discrimination	16
14	Harassment	17
15	Discipline	17
16	Job Posting	18 - 20
17	Probation	20
18	Statement of Duties	20 - 21
19 20	Performance Review & Employee Files	21
20	Job Security	21
21	Technological Change	22 - 23
		23
23	Relocation of the Workplace	23 - 24
24	Severance Pay	24 - 26
25	Paid Holidays	26 - 28
26	Vacation Leave	28 - 29
27	Sick Leave	29 - 30
28	Injury-on-Duty Leave	30 - 33
29	Maternity/Paternity/Adoption Without Pay	33
30	Leave for Family Related Responsibilities	34
31	Bereavement Leave	34
32	Marriage Leave	35
33	Court Leave	35 - 36
34	Leave With or Without Pay for Union Business	36 - 37
35	Education & Examination Leave	37 - 38
36	Other Leave With or Without Pay	39
37	Leave - General	39
38	Apprenticeship	40
39	Tuition Fees & Career Development	40
	TABLE OF CONTENTS - CONTINUED	

ARTICLE	<u>SUBJECT</u>	PAGE
40	Registration Fees	41
41	Hours of Work	41 - 46
42	Overtime	46 - 47
43	Wash-up Time	47
44	Stand-By	47 - 48
45	Call-Back	48
46	Classification/Pay Administration/Pay Equity	<b>48 - 49</b>
47	Shift & Weekend Premiums	49
48	Bilingual Positions	49 - 50
49	Health & Benefit Plans	50 - 52
50	Pensions	52-53
51	Uniforms	53 - 54
52	Tools	54
53	Travel	55
54	Parking	56
55	Social Justice Fund	56
56	Duration & Re-opener	56
	Signature Page	57
APPENDIX		
Α	Rates of Pay	58 - 62
В	Pay Notes	64
С	Letter of Understanding - Students	65
D	Conversion Rules	

3

#### **Purpose**

The purpose of this agreement is to maintain harmonious and mutually beneficial relationships between the Employer, the Union, and the employees and to set forth herein certain terms and conditions of employment upon which agreement has been reached through collective bargaining.

#### \* \* \*

#### Article 2

#### **Definitions**

In this Agreement:

2.01 "employee" means a member of the bargaining unit described in Article 3.01;

"spouse" will, when required, be interpreted to include "common-law spouse"; a "common-law spouse" relationship exists when, for a continuous period of at least one year, an employee has lived with another person, publicly represented that person to be their spouse, and continues to live with the person as if that person were their spouse.

#### \* \* \*

#### Article 3

#### **Employee Status**

#### 3.01 **Full-Time Employees**

Full-time employee is an employee hired for an indeterminate period whose hours are those established in Article 41- Hours of **Work**.

#### 3.02 Part-Time Employees

A part-time employee is an employee hired for an indeterminate period whose hours are less than those established in Article 41 - Hours of **Work** but greater than one-third (1/3) of the normal hours for their classification and not greater than thirty (30) hours per week. Part-time employees will be paid at the straighttime rate of pay for all work performed **up** to the normal daily or weekly hours specified for full-time employees. Notwithstanding Article 49, part-time employees shall be entitled to the benefits provided in this Agreement in the same proportion as their normal weekly hours of work compared with the normal weekly hours of work specified for full-time employees unless otherwise agreed with the Alliance.

#### 3.03 Seasonal Employees

Seasonal employees are employees hired primarily for winter seasonal work in airfield operations as field maintenance operators. Seasonal employees will have first opportunity for recall to perform other seasonal work, such as but not limited to runway clearing, rubber removal, repairing and pavement maintenance, escorting and ground maintenance (i.e., landscaping and grass cutting). Seasonal employees will receive appropriate training during working hours, at no cost to the employee, in order that they may perform their assigned work.

Unless otherwise provided for in this Agreement, seasonal employees shall be entitled to all the provisions of the Agreement.

Seasonal employees will be eligible to participate in the benefit plans with the exception of Long Term Disability and Accidental Death and Dismemberment during the time they are employed by OMCIAA. During the period of time which they are not actively in the employ of OMCIAA, seasonal employees will be able to participate in such benefits plans, provided they pay the cost of all premiums.

Providing there are the work requirements, seasonal employees will be recalled by the Employer, in order of seniority, for the subsequent work season, unless the seasonal employee has been notified by the Employer not later than September 1st, that, consistent with the provisions of this Agreement the employee will not be recalled because of a change in work requirements.

If a seasonal employee is not recalled because of a change in work requirements, the employee shall be entitled to severance payments as per Article 24 of the collective agreement. Service will be calculated based on actual time employed after February 1st, 1997.

Seasonal employees will not accrue vacation credits as per Article 26 - Vacation Leave but will be provided with six percent (6%) vacation pay on a bi-weekly basis. This percentage shall be eight percent (8%) after eight (8) seasons, ten percent (10%) after seventeen (17) seasons, and twelve (12%) percent after twenty-seven (27) seasons.

When seasonal employees are called to work outside the regular season, their work week is deemed to start on their first day of work. They shall be paid their regular rate of pay up to eight (8) hours a day and forty (40) hours a week and beyond that the applicable overtime according to Article 42.

#### 3.04 Term Employees

Term employees are employees hired for the purpose of:

- a) replacement of employees who are on leave with or without pay for more than one month; or,
- b) short-term assignments; or,
- c) non-recurring work; or,
- d) special projects.

Term employees will be advised in writing of their termination date when hired although their employment may be terminated at any time due to a change in circumstances, subject to proper notice; such notice shall be no less than the provisions of the Canada Labour Code. If the term of employment extends beyond eighteen (18) months in the same position, the individual will be granted non-probationary, indeterminate employment status.

Terms are covered by all provisions of this collective agreement, except Article 24 - Severance Pay.

For the purposes of Vacation Leave, Term employees will, at the time of hire, choose one of the following options:

- a) receive six percent (6%) vacation on a bi-weekly basis; or,
- b) receive six percent (6%) vacation pay on a bi-weekly basis and be entitled to the equivalent amount of vacation leave without pay at a time convenient to the employee and the Employer; or,
- accumulate vacation leave with pay at the rate of one and one-quarter (1-1/4) days for each month in which the employee receives at least ten (10) days pay. Earned vacation leave pay can be taken after the completion of six (6) months continuous service at a time convenient to the employee and the Employer.

If the term of employment extends beyond six (6) months of continues employment, the employee is eligible for coverage under the sick leave provisions outlined in Article 27 and may participate in the benefit plans.

Full-time employees who are appointed to term positions will continue to be covered by all provisions of the collective agreement and will be returned to their former position upon completion of the term assignment.

#### 3.05 Short Term Replacements

A short term replacement is an employee hired to cover short term needs for periods of less than one month. Such employee shall receive vacation pay at the rate of six percent (6%) on a bi-weekly basis but shall not be entitled to any other benefit or leave under this agreement.

\* \* \*

#### Article 4

#### **Management Rights**

- **4.01** It is understood that the Employer and its representatives retain all rights with regards to the management of the airport. This shall include, but not be limited to, the right to hire and terminate employment, determine methods of operation, assign duties, establish performance standards and rules, maintain discipline, promote and demote, establish hours of work, effect organizational changes as required, and determine staffing requirements.
- 4.02 Such rights are to be exercised in a fair and reasonable manner and consistent with the terms of this agreement.

\* \* \*

## Article 5

#### **Union Recognition**

- 5.01 The Employer recognizes the Alliance as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of the Ottawa Macdonald-Cartier International Airport Authority, excluding firefighters, directors and those above the rank **of** director, fire chief, airport controller, manager human resources and administration, chief airport safety and security, manager technical support, chief airfield operations, manager operations response, executive assistant to the president, administrative assistant to the vice-president finance and corporate services, and summer/co-op students. Other positions may be excluded during the terms of this agreement, either through mutual consent of the parties, or through a decision by the Canadian Industrial Relations Board.
- 5.02 In this Agreement, "employee" means a member of the bargaining unit described in 5.01.
- 5.03 In the event that the Employer creates a new position or wishes to exclude an existing bargaining unit position, it shall advise the Alliance in writing and provide

the name of the incumbent, classification and level, a copy of the job description and organization chart, and the reason for the proposed exclusion. Upon request by the Alliance, the parties shall meet to conduct meaningful discussions. In the event that the parties fail to agree on whether the position shall be included or excluded from the bargaining unit, either party may refer the matter to the Canadian Industrial Relations Board.

\* \* \*

# Article 6

## **Union Security**

As a condition of employment, employees shall become and remain members in good standing of the Union.

- 6.01 The Employer acknowledges the right of the Union to appoint or otherwise select employees as representatives. The Union shall notify the Employer in writing of the name and jurisdiction of its representatives.
- 6.02 Such representatives shall have the right to be away from their work station to deal with union-related matters. Such absences, however, should not interfere with the normal performance of their duties.
- 6.03 Union representatives will have access to the employer's E-Mail system and bulletin Boards for the purpose of communicating with union members. This, however, shall not be used to the detriment of the Employer.
- 6.04 Union officials shall have access to the Employer's facilities as required from time to time. The Employer shall provide the Union Local with a secured filing cabinet at no cost to the Local.
- 6.05 The Employer shall deduct Union dues each pay period in amounts prescribed in writing by the Union and transmit such amounts to the Union within a reasonable period of time. The amounts deducted shall be remitted to the Alliance by cheque within one month after deductions are made and shall **be** accompanied by particulars identifying each employee and the deduction made on the employee's behalf.
- 6.06 New employees shall commence paying Union dues in the month following their hiring.

8

# Article 7

# **Information**

- 7.01 The Employer shall provide the Local, within a period of fifteen (15) days, with the names, classification and work location of newly-appointed employees in the bargaining unit and with the names and job title of all other newly-appointed persons employed by OMCIAA.
- 7.02 The Union agrees to supply each employee with a copy of the Collective Agreement. The parties agree to share the cost of printing the collective agreement.
- 7.03 The Employer agrees to provide to the President of the Local Union of Alliance with a copy **of** the Employer's current organization chart and as amended from time to time.

\* \* \*

# Article 8

## **Union/Management Consultation**

- 8.01 The Union and the Employer agree that meaningful consultation between the parties is essential to creating and maintaining a harmonious and productive work place.
- 8.02 To this end, there shall be a Union/Management Consultation Committee composed of **an** equal number of Union and Employer representatives.
- 8.03 Such Committee shall meet at the request of either party to discuss any matter which is of interest to employees, the Union, or the Employer.
- 8.04 This forum shall not be used to discuss grievances or to amend the collective agreement.

\* \* \*

# Article 9

# Health & Safety

9.01 The Employer has the primary responsibility for ensuring that safe conditions prevail within the workplace, to take appropriate and effective measures, both preventative and corrective to protect the health and safety of employees. The

Employer agrees to provide all of the required safety (protective) equipment, clothing and footwear.

The Union, in cooperation with the Employer, will encourage employees to work in a safe manner and will promote a safe and healthy work environment.

- **9.02** The Employer and the Union agree that work practices shall be governed by the Canada Labour Code and its regulations. The Employer may develop and issue safety rules in consultation with the Health and Safety Committee.
- 9.03 A Joint Health and Safety Committee shall be formed and will operate in accordance with Part II, Section 135 of the Canada Labour Code.

The Committee shall be comprised of management representatives appointed by the Employer and Union representatives appointed by the Union.

- 9.04 When an employee becomes aware of a working condition or a situation which may be hazardous to the employee's health or safety or to the health and safety of other employees, the employee shall inform a member of the Health and Safety Committee or the Employer which shall investigate the matter and take appropriate measures if indicated. Where the situation warrants a report, a copy of the report including details of the measures taken to rectify the situation shall be sent immediately to the local of the Union.
- 9.05 The Employer agrees to provide at no expense to the employee appropriate transportation to the nearest physician or hospital and from there to his/her home or place of work depending on the decision of the attending physician when such services are immediately required for an employee as a result of:
  - a) injury on the job; or,
  - b) a heart attack or other serious ailment which occurs on the job.

The employer shall notify the Local of incidents of this nature within one (1) week of becoming aware of the incident.

- 9.06 The Employer will assume the costs of training employees designated as First Aid Attendants. Employees selected for first aid training will be granted time off with pay to attend first aid courses. Current certificates covering First Aid and CPR will be provided.
- 9.07 When an employee who is pregnant expresses concern about the possible ill effects of her work or work location upon her health or the health of her unborn child and is supported in that concern by a medical certificate issued by a qualified medical practitioner of her choice, the Employer shall endeavour to find alternate duties for

the employee within or outside the bargaining unit after consultation with the Union and in a manner consistent with the Collective Agreement.

9.08 The Standards with respect to Pesticides and Motor Vehicle Operations shall form part of this Agreement. These Standards may be amended by the Health and Safety Committee.

\* \* \*

# Article 10

# **Seniority**

- 10.01 a) For employees who were in the bargaining unit on May 5, 1997 (date of CLRB certificate), and who transferred from the federal government on February 1, 1997, seniority shall mean length of service in the bargaining unit and length of continuous service with the federal government prior to February 1, 1997.
  - b) For the purposes of 10.01 (a), an employee formerly in the MDO group who worked for the federal government in 1996 and who worked at OMCIAA in 1997, will be deemed to have been in the bargaining unit on May 5, 1997 (date of CLRB certificate), and to have transferred from the federal government on February 1, 1997.
- 10.02 For all other employees, seniority means length of service in the bargaining unit. Seniority shall be established upon completion of the probationary period and shall commence from the date of hire.
- 10.03 When two (2) or more employees commence work on the same day, the procedure for establishing their relative seniority shall be as follows:
  - a) the employee who commenced at the earliest hour of the day shall be senior;
  - b) if (a) fails to resolve the order of seniority, seniority shall be established by placing the names of the concerned employees on paper in a container (hat) and then selected at random by concerned employees in the presence of a representative of the Union.
- 10.04 The seniority of a continuing non-full-time employee shall be determined on a pro-rata basis in accordance with the proportion of full-time hours worked. For the purposes of this Article, a continuing non-full-time employee shall include seasonal employees.

- 10.05 A seniority list, consisting of the name and seniority date of each employee, shall be maintained by the Employer. Within thirty days following the signing of this agreement and every six months thereafter, the Employer shall post the list on bulletin boards and provide a copy to the President of the Local. An employee who feels that he/she is improperly placed on a seniority list shall have sixty (60) days from the posting date to file a grievance in accordance with the grievance procedure in this agreement.
- 10.06 Seniority shall be the determining factor in cases of conflict for the selection of vacation periods (subject to the provisions of Article 26 Vacations).
- 10.07 a) Employees permanently appointed to a position with the Employer outside a bargaining unit represented by the Alliance shall retain their accrued seniority, but cease to accumulate, for a period not to exceed twelve (12) months from the date of appointment.
  - b) Employees temporarily appointed or on an acting assignment with the Employer outside a bargaining unit represented by the Alliance shall retain and accumulate seniority for a period not to exceed one hundred and eighty (180) days and shall retain that seniority for a period not to exceed one (1) year from the date of appointment/assignment.
- 10.08 A full-time employee whose employment is terminated while employed in this bargaining unit and who is subsequently re-employed within the bargaining unit:
  - a) within sixty (60) days, shall be granted leave of absence without pay covering those days absent and shall retain ail previous rights in relation to seniority and benefits contained in this agreement. The employee may elect to continue healthcare benefits and pension contributions during this leave of absence by paying for both the employee's and the Employer's premiums or contributions.
  - b) after sixty (60) days, shall be credited with previous seniority in the bargaining unit after accumulating a further five (5) consecutive years in the bargaining unit.

#### \* \* \*

# Article 11

#### Lay Off/Recall

11.01 In the event of a permanent work force reduction, the employer shall advise the Union at least one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the reductions. The notice will outline the reasons for the workforce reduction, the location and the number of employees affected.

- 11.02 Employees, subject to a permanent workforce reduction or subject to indefinite layoff, will be advised no less than ninety (90) days prior to the date of layoff.
- 11.03 The employer and the union shall meet and discuss the situation within thirty (**30**) days following such notice *to* look **at** reasonable alternatives to layoff.
- 11.04 The employee(s) affected by the reduction shall be advised at least ninety (90) days, or such shorter notice as may be agreed upon by the parties, prior to the reduction taking effect. At either the employee's or the Employer's option, pay in lieu of notice may be granted. This is in addition to any severance provided for in the collective agreement. The employee will continue to accrue benefits and be covered by the Health Care Plans during this pay in lieu period except for Long Term Disability and for a further period not to exceed six (6) months after layoff or until re-employment whichever comes first.
- 11.05 During the notice period, the Employer shall provide job search assistance and time off with pay for the purpose of seeking alternate employment.
- 11.06 Prior to resorting to layoffs, an employee who is identified as being affected by the layoff will be given a preference for appointment to any vacant position at the same classification level, or any vacant position of a lower classification if there is no vacant position at the same classification, within the bargaining unit, providing such employee has the ability to perform the required key elements of the vacant job or may qualify within a reasonable training period to be determined by the Employer not to exceed three (3) months. An employee who refuses to be assigned or appointed shall be subject to layoff in accordance with the remaining provisions of this Article.
- 11.07 Should it become necessary to resort to layoffs, the employee subject to layoff shall have the option of:
  - a) Displacing an employee with less service in any equivalent or lower rated position formerly held by the employee subject to layoff, providing such employee has the threshold ability to immediately perform the job; or,
  - b) Displacing an employee with less service in any equivalent or lower rated position within the employee's classification group, providing such employee has the ability to perform the required key elements of the job or may qualify within a training period to be determined by the Employer not to exceed three (3) months; or,
  - c) Displacing an employee with less service in any equivalent or lower rated position provided such employee has the ability to perform the required key elements of the job or may qualify within a training period to be determined by the Employer not to exceed three (3) months.

- d) The employee shall notify the Employer in writing within two (2) weeks of notice of permanent/indefinite layoff of the decision to displace another employee respecting paragraphs a) b) and c) above. The two (2) week notice period shall be appropriately extended in the case of an employee who is on vacation. The training period referred to in this Article, to be determined by the Employer, shall be extended up to one (1) additional month where circumstances warrant. Where an employee fails to give written notice of his/her intention to bump within the two (2) week period, the employee shall relinquish the right to **bump**.
- 11.08 Employees who are displaced will become subject to layoff. These employees will be subject to clause 04. An employee laid off shall receive his or her severance pay on the date of layoff
- 11.09 Employees affected by the reduction who are appointed to a lower rated position pursuant to the provisions of this Article shall have their salary protected in accordance with the provisions of Article 46.
- 11.10 The Employer shall review the use of temporary and term employees, and where practicable, shall not renew the employment of such employees if qualified surplus employees or laid-off persons can satisfactorily perform the work.
- 11.11 Recall

An employee who is laid-off shall have the right of recall for a period of one year for any vacant or newly created bargaining unit position for which the employee is qualified to perform or may qualify within a training period not to exceed three (3) months.

#### \* \* \*

#### Article 12

#### Strike & Lockout

There shall be no strike or lockout during the life of this agreement.

\* \* \*

# Article 13

# Frievan Procedure

- 13.01 The parties agree that before formal grievances are processed, employees should discuss their problems informally with their supervisors. Employees have the right to have a Union representative present at this meeting if they so choose.
- 13.02 <u>Step one</u>: Within twenty-five (25) days of the employee or the Union becoming aware of the matter giving rise to the grievance, the Union may submit a written grievance to the Employer's representative, including the details of the grievance, the Article(s) of the Agreement considered to have been violated and the redress sought. It is understood that the Union representative and the grievor shall not suffer any loss of pay for the time taken to prepare the grievance or to attend a grievance hearing if required.

The Employer representative shall respond in writing within ten (10) days.

<u>Step two</u>: If the response given at Step one is not satisfactory to the Union, the Union may transmit the grievance to Step two within ten (10) days.

The Employer representative shall respond in writing within ten (I 0) days. Step one may be bypassed by mutual agreement of both parties.

13.03 <u>Arbitration</u>: If a grievance has not been settled through Steps one and two above, the Union may refer the grievance to arbitration within twenty-five (25) days. The parties agree to the use of a single arbitrator.

The following arbitrators shall be used on a rotational basis, provided they are available within two (2) months: Richard Brown

# Brian Keller Serge Brault David Kates

Should none of the above be available within the required time frame, the Union may request the Minister of Human Resources Development Canada, or other appropriate officials as the case may be, to appoint an arbitrator.

- 13.04 The arbitrator shall have all the powers vested in it by the Canada Labour Code and the Collective Agreement, including, in the case of discharge or discipline, the power to substitute for the discharge or discipline such other penalties that the arbitrator deems just and reasonable in the circumstances, including compensation for lost income and benefits. The arbitrator shall render his award within a reasonable period.
- 13.05 The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on both parties.

- 13.06 The Employer and the Union shall equally share the cost of the arbitrator. Employee(s) and Union representative(s) who are required to attend shall be given leave with regular pay to attend arbitration hearings.
- 13.07 The arbitrator shall not change, modify or alter any of the terms of the Collective Agreement.
- 13.08 The time limits set out in the Grievance and Arbitration procedures are mandatory and not directory. In calculating all time limits, Saturdays, Sundays, and designated holidays shall be excluded. If the time limits set out are not complied with, then the grievance will be considered as being abandoned, unless the parties have mutually agreed, in writing, to extend the time limits.
- 13.09 A grievance initiated by the Union or involving termination of employment, job posting, safety or health, or sexual harassment may be filed directly at Step two if the Union so decides.
- 13.10 The Employer shall inform the Union of the name and title of its representatives for each step of the grievance procedure.

\* \* \*

#### Article 14

#### **Discrimination**

- 14.01 There shall be no discrimination, interference, restriction, coercion, harassment, intimidation, or any disciplinary action exercised or practiced with respect to an employee by reason of age, race, creed, colour, national origin, religious affiliation, sex, sexual orientation, family status, marital status, criminal record for which a pardon has been granted, mental or physical disabilities or membership or activity in the Union.
- 14.02 Any level of the grievance procedure shall be waived if the person hearing the grievance is the subject of the complaint.
- 14.03 Grievances under this article will be handled as expeditiously and with as much confidentiality as possible by both the Union and the Employer.
- 14.04 Accordingly, the provisions of this Agreement shall be interpreted and applied in a manner consistent with applicable human rights legislation.

\* \* \*

# Article 15

## **Harassment**

15.01 The Employer, the employees, and the Union recognize the right of all persons employed by the Employer to work in an environment free from harassment, and agree that harassment will not be tolerated in the workplace.

#### \* \* \*

## Article 16

#### **Discipline**

- 16.01 No employee will be disciplined without just and sufficient cause. When an employee is suspended from duty, the Employer undertakes to notify the employee in writing of the reason for such suspension. The Employer shall endeavour to give such notification at the time of suspension.
- 16.02 The Employer shall notify the local representative of the Union that such suspension has occurred.
- 16.03 When an employee is required to attend a meeting, the purpose of which is to render a disciplinary decision concerning him or her, the employee is entitled to have, at his or her request, a representative of the Union attend the meeting. Where practicable, the employee shall receive a minimum of one day's notice of such **a** meeting.
- 16.04 The Employer shall supply employees with **a** copy of any document which is placed in their personnel file and which may eventually be used for disciplinary purposes. Should the Employer fail to do so, the document shall not be introduced as evidence in a **hearing**.
- 16.05 Any document or written statement related to disciplinary action, which may have been placed on the personnel file of an employee shall be destroyed after two (2) years have elapsed since the last disciplinary action was taken.

17

\* \* \*

# Article 17

# Job Posting

#### Definition:

- Days: For the purposes of Job Posting, periods of time referred to in days shall be deemed to mean such periods of time calculated on consecutive calendar days, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and Statutory Holidays.
- 17.01 This job posting procedure shall apply to permanently vacated positions which need to be filled, temporary vacancies of more than four **(4)** months where a replacement is needed, and to newly created positions within the bargaining unit.

The Employer shall post within the bargaining unit first all permanent positions, temporary vacancies and newly created positions which need to be filled. In applying the job posting procedure, preference will be given to non-probationary employees.

- 17.02 This procedure shall not apply in the following circumstances:
  - a) a disabled employee needs to be accommodated;
  - b) an employee's position is abolished and the employee needs to be reassigned; this, however, should not result in a promotion for the employee;
  - c) an appointment is made to the same classification, level, and employment status as the employee's current appointment;
  - d) a position is reclassified;
  - *e*) organizational changes are made and there are no changes to classification levels;
  - f) a recent posting [six (6) months or less] has resulted in no qualified applicants;
  - g) an employee exercising her rights pursuant to Section 204, Part III, of the Canada Labour Code (maternity related re-assignment).
- 17.03 Job postings, new or revised, will be for a minimum of **five** (5) working days. The closing dates shall be identified on all postings. Job postings, new or revised, shall contain **the** following information:
  - a) summary of duties of the position to be filled;

- b) salary of the position;
- c) closing date of the posting;
- d) such qualifications are established in a fair and reasonable manner and reflect the requirements of the position(s) being filled;
- e) the Employer may consider an applicant with demonstrated abilities and experience in lieu of other relevant qualifications, in such case the Employer shall so state on the posting.
- 17.04 The Employer shall consult the Union on the method and location of postings. A copy of each posting shall be given to the Union.
- 17.05 Each applicant's qualifications will be assessed by the Employer against the posted qualification requirements. The most qualified applicant shall be awarded the position, except for Trades and Airfield positions, where an applicant is qualified in each of the essential qualifications, the applicant with the most seniority shall be awarded the position. The name(s) of the successful applicant(s) shall be posted within seven (7) days after a decision is made.
- 17.06 Unsuccessful candidates shall be advised prior to the posting of the results and, upon request, shall be given the reasons for the decision.
- 17.07 The Employer may establish eligibility lists by pre-posting position and selecting candidates in advance. Such a list shall only be valid for a period of twelve (12) months.
- 17.08 This agreement shall not preclude the Employer from staffing positions from outside the bargaining unit when there are no qualified candidates internally. It is understood that when that happens, the qualification requirements will be at least equal to those used in the internal posting process.
- 17.09 An Employee may, prior to or during a leave of absence of less than **six** (6) weeks, file in writing an intention to apply on potential postings. The Employee shall only be considered for the position if available for the selection process and able to return to work at the end of the leave period.
- 17.10 An employee absent on maternity or parental leave may file, in writing and prior to the beginning of such leave period, an intention to apply for potential postings. With the approval of such leave, the Employer will inform the employee of their rights to apply for potential postings. If an employee is available for the selection process and intends to return to work at the end of the maternity/parental leave period, the employee will be given consideration for any position for which the employee is qualified.

- 17.11 The Employer agrees to administer this agreement in a non-discriminatory manner.
- 17.12 The Employer shall interview all candidates in the bargaining unit who meet the posted threshold qualifications and requirements of the position(s) as posted and who have submitted a valid timely application in response to a job posting.

\* \* \*

# Article 18

## **Probation**

- 18.01 All newly hired employees shall be considered probationary employees.
- 18.02 All employees shall complete a six (6) month probationary period.
- 18.03 A probationary employee shall have at least one (1) performance evaluation completed at approximately the midpoint of the probationary period (or sooner, if warranted).
- 18.04 When a probationary employee **is** terminated, the Employer shall provide notice in writing to the Employee, with a copy to the union representative.
- 18.05 Probationary employees have the right to grieve discipline **up** to and including discharge. However, a non-disciplinary termination of employment during the probationary period shall not be arbitrable.

\* \* \*

## Article 19

#### **Statement of Duties**

- 19.01 Upon written request, an employee shall be provided with a complete and current statement of the duties and responsibilities of their position, including the classification level and, where applicable, the point rating allotted by factor to their position, as well as the rationale, and an organization chart depicting the position's place in the organization.
- 19.02 Other related duties will not contain any duty which may account for more than five percent (5%) of an employee's duties.

**19.03** This Article shall not be interpreted as limiting the Employer's ability to modify duties and responsibilities as needed.

\* \* \*

#### Article 20

#### **Performance Review & Employee Files**

- 20.01 Should a written review be made of an employee's performance, the content of such review shall be discussed with the employee and a copy of the review document shall be given to the employee.
- 20.02 Should the employee be required to sign the review document, such signature shall not signify that the employee agrees with its content but simply that the employee has read and understands the content.
- 20.03 An employee who has been the subject of a written performance review shall be entitled to comment, in writing, on such review. The employee's comments shall be placed in their personal file.
- 20.04 Upon request, employees may review their personal file in the presence of an authorized representative of the Employer.

\* \* \*

## Article 21

## **Job Security**

- 21.01 Except for past practices no excluded employee may perform duties normally assigned to members of the Bargaining Unit.
- 21.02 No employee hired prior to the date of the signing of this Collective Agreement shall be subject to layoff or have their hours of work reduced or for seasonal employees, have their recall rights affected, as a result of the employer contracting out Bargaining Unit work. In such cases the employee will be fully salary protected in accordance with Article 46.
- **21.03** The use of volunteers will not be expanded to include work normally performed by employees.

#### \* \* \* Article 22

# **Technological Change**

- 22.01 The parties agree that they shall be governed by the definition of technological change in the Canada Labour Code.
- 22.02 Whenever the Employer proposes to effect a technological change that is likely to affect either the terms and conditions or the security of employment of a significant number of employees, the Employer shall give notice of the technological change to the Union at least one hundred and twenty (120) days prior to the date on which the technological change is to be implemented.
- 22.03 The notice referred to in Clause 22.02 shall be in writing and shall state:
  - a) the nature of the technological change;
  - b) the date on which the Employer proposes to effect the technological change;
  - c) the approximate number and position of employees likely to be affected by the technological change; and,
  - d) the effect that the technological change is likely to have on the terms and conditions of employment or the security of employment of employees affected.
- 22.04 Once the Employer has given the Union the notice described in Clause 22.02, the Employer shall, on the request of the Union, provide the Union with a statement in writing setting out:
  - a) a detailed description of the nature of the proposed technological change;
  - b) the names(s) of the employee(s) who will initially be likely to be affected by the proposed technological change; and,
  - c) the rationale for the change.
- 22.05 During the notice period described in Clause 22.02, the parties shall undertake to meet and to hold constructive and meaningful joint consultations in an effort to reach agreement or solutions to the problems or implications arising from technological change. Where such consultations involve technological change which is likely to affect security of employment, the change shall not be introduced until the parties have reached agreement or the matter is resolved by arbitration.
- 22.06 Where an employee's position. **will** be affected by a technological change prescribed in the notice referred to in Clause 22.02, the employee will be provided

reasonable training in the position as changed. Such training will be provided, where available, during regular working hours at no cost to the employee.

\* \* \*

## Article 23

## **<u>Relocation of the Workplace</u>**

- 23.01 In the event that an employee is required to change job location on a permanent basis, the employee will be compensated in the following manner:
  - a) If the change in work location increases the employee's drive **to** work by more than ten (10) additional kilometers in one direction, the employee will be compensated a mileage allowance of forty-three and one half cents  $(43.5 \notin)$  per kilometer;
  - b) **If** the change in work location increases the employee's travel time to work by more than one-half hour in one direction, the additional time spent in transit shall be treated as time worked.
- 23.02 This Article does not apply in the event that the change in work location is at the request of the employee or the employee has applied for the position through the job posting process.

\* \* \*

## Article 24

Sev Pay

- 24.01 Severance shall be calculated on the basis of the employee's weekly rate of pay on the last day of employment in the following manner:
  - a) <u>Layoff</u>

Two (2) week's pay for the first year **of** employment subsequent to February 1, 1997, and one (1) week's pay for each additional year **of** continuous employment thereafter.

b) <u>Resignation</u>

Where an employee has ten (10) or more years of employment, one half (1/2) week's pay for each complete year of continuous employment subsequent to February 1, 1997, up to a maximum of twenty-six (26) years with a maximum benefit of thirteen (13) week's pay.

c) <u>Retirement</u>

One (1) week's pay for each complete year of continuous employment subsequent to February 1, 1997, to a maximum of thirty (30) week's pay. Partial years of employment shall be prorated.

d) <u>Death</u>

One (1) week's pay for each complete year of continuous employment subsequent to February 1, 1997, shall be paid to the employee's estate. Partial years of employment shall be prorated.'

- 24.02 When an employee has completed more than one (1) year of employment and ceases to be employed by reason of incapacity or when an employee **has** completed more than ten (10) years of employment and ceases to be employed by reason of incompetence, the employer shall pay one (1) week's pay for each year of continuous employment subsequent to February 1, 1997, to a maximum of twenty-eight (28) week's pay.
- 24.03 No employee shall be paid severance pay more than once for any period of employment.

\* \* \*

# Article 25

# Paid Holidays

- **25.01** The following days shall be designated as paid holidays:
  - a) New Year's Day;
  - b) Good Friday;
  - c) Easter Monday;
  - d) Victoria Day;
  - e) Canada Day;
  - f) Labour Day;
  - g) the first Monday in August;
  - h) Thanksgiving;
  - i) Remembrance Day;
  - j) Christmas Day
  - k) Boxing Day;
  - l) and one (1) additional day when proclaimed by an Act of Parliament as a national holiday.

- **25.02 An** employee is not entitled to holiday pay if the employee is absent without pay on both the working day immediately preceding and following the paid holiday.
- 25.03 When a day designated as a holiday coincides with an employee's day of rest, the holiday shall be moved to the first scheduled working day following the employee's day of rest. When **a** day that is a designated holiday is *so* moved **to** a day on which the employee is on leave with pay, that day shall count as **a** holiday and not as a day **of** leave. This shall also apply where two (2) paid holidays coincide with an employee's days of rest.
- 25.04 When a day designated as a holiday for an employee is moved to another day under the provision of Clause 25.03:
  - a) work performed by an employee on the day from which the holiday was moved shall be considered as work performed on a day of rest; and
  - b) work performed by an employee on the day to which the holiday was moved shall be considered as work performed on a holiday.
- 25.05 When an employee works on a holiday, the employee shall be paid:
  - a) time and one-half (x1-1/2) for all hours worked **up** to their regular daily scheduled hours of work and double time (x2) thereafter, in addition to the pay that the employee would have been granted had the employee not worked on the holiday; or
  - b) upon request and with the approval of the Employer, the employee shall be granted:
    - i) a day of leave with pay (regular, current, straight-time rate of pay) at a later date in lieu of the holiday; and
    - ii) pay at time and one-half (x1-1/2) times the straight time rate of pay for all hours worked on the holiday **up** to their regular scheduled hours of work; and
    - iii) pay at two (2) times the straight-time rate of pay for all hours worked on the holiday in excess of their regular scheduled hours of work.
- 25.06 Subject to operational requirements and adequate advance notice, the Employer shall grant lieu days at such times **as** the employee may request. Unused lieu days shall be paid off as of November 30<sup>th</sup> of each year at the employee's regular, current, straight-time rate of pay. However, upon written request by an employee made on or before November 30<sup>th</sup>, an employee who has not been granted all lieu days as requested shall be entitled to carry over such lieu days for one year.

- 25.07 When an employee is required to report for work and reports on a designated holiday, the employee shall be paid the greater of
  - a) compensation in accordance with the provisions of Clause 25.05; or,
  - b) three (3) hours' pay at the applicable overtime rate of pay.
- 25.08 Other than when required by the Employer to use a vehicle of the Employer for transportation to a work location other than the employee's normal place of work, time spent by an employee reporting to work or returning home shall not constitute time worked.

#### \* \* \*

## Article 26

## Vacation Leave

- 26.01 The vacation year shall be from January 1<sup>st</sup> to December 31<sup>st</sup>.
- 26.02 **An** employee shall earn vacation leave credits **for** each calendar month during which the employee receives at least ten (10) days pay at the following rates:
  - a) one and one-quarter (1-1/4) days until the month in which the anniversary of the employee's eighth (8'') year of service occurs;
  - b) one and two-thirds (1-2/3) days commencing with the month in which the employee's eighth  $(8^{\text{th}})$  anniversary of service occurs;
  - c) two and one-twelfth (2-1/12) days commencing with the month in which the employee's seventeeth (17') anniversary of service occurs;
  - d) two and one-half (2-1/2) days commencing with the month in which the employee's twenty-seventh  $(27^{th})$  anniversary of service occurs.
- 26.03 For the purpose of vacation leave, service is defined as:
  - a) the length of service with the Employer for employees hired subsequent to February 1,1997;
  - b) the length of service with the Employer and the Federal Government, for employees who joined OMCIAA at the date of transfer, February 1, 1997.
- 26.04 **An** employee is entitled to vacation leave with pay to the extent of the employee's earned credits but an employee who has completed six (6) months of service may

receive an advance of credits equivalent to the anticipated credits for the vacation year.

- 26.05 If, at the end of a vacation year, an employee's entitlement to vacation leave with pay includes a fractional entitlement of less or more than one-half (1/2) day, the entitlement shall be increased to the nearest half (1/2) day.
- 26.06 a) Employees are expected to take all their vacation leave during the vacation year in which it is earned. Upon application by an employee, the employer may grant carry-over of vacation leave.
  - b) In order to maintain operational requirements, subject to Article 10 Seniority, the Employer has the right to schedule an employee's vacation leave but shall make every reasonable effort:
    - i) to provide an employee's vacation leave in an amount and at such time as the employee may request;
    - ii) not to recall an employee to duty after the employee has proceeded on vacation leave; and
    - iii) not to cancel a period of vacation leave which has been previously approved in writing.
- 26.07 If an employee requests vacation leave with pay in accordance with Clause 26.06 and the Employer denies the request due to operational requirements, the Employer agrees to make every reasonable effort to comply with any subsequent request made by the employee for vacation leave.
- 26.08 The Employer shall give the employee as much notice in writing as is practicable and reasonable of approval, disapproval or cancellation of a request for vacation. In the case of disapproval, alteration or cancellation of such leave, the Employer shall give the written reasons therefore, upon request from the employee.
- 26.09 Where, in respect of any period of vacation leave with pay, an employee is granted:
  - a) bereavement leave; or
  - b) leave with pay because of illness in the immediate family; or
  - c) sick leave on production of a medical certificate,

the period of vacation leave with pay so displaced shall either be added to the vacation period if requested by the employee and approved by the Employer or reinstated for use at a later date.

- 26.10 Where in any vacation year, an employee has not been granted all of the vacation leave with pay credited to the employee, the unused portion of the employee's vacation leave shall be carried into the following vacation year. Carry-over beyond one year shall be by mutual consent.
- 26.11 When, during any period of vacation leave with pay, an employee is recalled to duty, the employee shall be reimbursed for reasonable expenses incurred:
  - a) in proceeding to the employee's place of duty; and
  - b) in returning to the place from which the employee was recalled if the employee immediately resumes vacation upon completing the assignment for which the employee was recalled, after submitting such accounts as are normally required by the Employer;

The employee shall not be considered as being on vacation leave with pay during such a recall period.

- 26.12 When the Employer cancels a period of vacation leave which it has previously approved in writing, the Employer shall reimburse the employee for the non-returnable portion of vacation contracts and reservations made by the employee in respect of that period, subject to the presentation of such documentation as the Employer may require. The employee must make every reasonable attempt to mitigate any losses incurred and will provide proof of such action to the Employer.
- 26.13 When an employee dies or otherwise ceases to be employed, the employee or the employee's estate shall be paid for earned but unused vacation leave.
- 26.14 In the event of termination of employment for reasons other than death or layoff, the Employer shall recover from any monies owed the employee an amount equivalent to unearned vacation leave taken by the employee, calculated on the basis of the employee's rate of pay at the time of termination.

\* \* \*

## Article 27

#### **Sick Leave**

27.01 An employee shall earn sick leave credits at the rate of one and one-quarter (1-1/4) days for each calendar month for which the employee receives pay for at least ten (10) days.

- 27.02 An employee shall be granted sick leave with pay when unable to perform an employee's duties because of illness or injury provided that the employee:
  - a) satisfies the Employer of this condition by producing a medical certificate; and
  - b) has the necessary sick leave credits.
- 27.03 Unless otherwise informed by the Employer, a statement signed by the employee stating that because of illness or injury the employee was unable to perform the employee's duties, shall, when delivered to the Employer, be considered as meeting with the requirements of article 27.02 (a), if the period of leave with pay requested does not exceed five (5) days, but no employee shall be granted more than ten (10) days sick leave with pay in a calendar year solely on the basis of statements signed by the employee.
- 27.04 When an employee has insufficient or no credits to cover the granting of such leave with pay under the provisions of article 27.02, sick leave with pay may, at the discretion of the Employer, be granted to an employee, subject to the deduction of such advance leave from any sick leave credits subsequently earned.
- 27.05 Where, in respect of any period of compensatory leave, an employee is granted sick leave with pay on production of a medical certificate, the period of compensatory leave so displaced shall either be added to the compensatory leave period if requested by the employee and approved by the Employer or reinstated for use at a later date.

\* \* \*

## Article 28

#### **Injury-on-Duty** Leave

- 28.01 An employee who sustains an injury or a work related illness while working for the Employer shall be entitled to paid leave providing such injury prevents the employee from performing the duties of the employee's position and the claim is approved by the appropriate Workers' Compensation authorities.
- 28.02 Monies paid out by the Workers' Compensation Board for loss of salary shall accrue to the Employer.
- 28.03 The Employer acknowledges its legal duty to accommodate an employee who is the victim of a work related illness **or** accident and the Union agrees to cooperate in such situations. Moreover, the Employer may accelerate an employee's return

- 29

to work through light or modified duties, subject to approval by the employee's treating physician.

#### \* \* \*

#### Article 29

#### Maternity/Paternity/Adoption Without Pay

#### 29.01 Maternity Leave Without Pay

- A)
- I) An employee who becomes pregnant shall, upon request, be granted maternity leave without pay for a period beginning before, on or after the termination date of pregnancy and ending not later than twenty six (26) weeks after the termination date of pregnancy;
- II) Where an employee has the actual care and custody of her newborn child, that employee is entitled to additional maternity leave of up to twenty-six (26) weeks ending not later than fifty-two (52) weeks after the child comes into the employee's care. The total period of leave under Article 29.01 shall not exceed fifty-two (52) weeks.
- **III)** Notwithstanding paragraph (I) and (II):

(i) where the employee's child is hospitalized and the employee has not yet proceeded on maternity leave without pay or

(ii) where the employee has proceeded on maternity leave without pay and then returns to work for all or part of the period during which his or her child is hospitalized,

the period of maternity leave without pay specified in the original leave request may be extended by a period equal to the child's hospitalization during which the employee was not on maternity leave without pay. However the extension shall end not later than one hundred and four (104) weeks after the termination date of pregnancy or the day the child comes into the employee's care.

- IV) An employee may elect to:
  - a. use earned vacation and compensatory leave credits earned up to and beyond the date that her pregnancy terminates;
  - b. use her earned sick leave credits up to and beyond the date that her pregnancy terminates, subject to the provisions set out in the Sick Leave With Pay Article of this agreement. For purposes of this Article, illness or injury as defined **in** the Sick Leave Article shall include medical disability related to pregnancy;

- B) An employee shall inform the employer in writing of her plans for taking leave with and without pay to cover her absence fi-om work due to the pregnancy at least four (4) weeks in advance of the initial date of continuous leave of absence during which termination of pregnancy is expected to occur, unless there is a valid reason why that notice cannot be given.
- C) After completion of six (6) months continuous employment, an employee who agrees to return to work in the date of expiry of her maternity leave for a period of at least six (6) months and who provides the Employer with proof she has applied for and is eligible to receive Employment Insurance Act benefits, shall be paid a maternity leave allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Unemployment Benefit Plan.
- **D)** In respect of the period of maternity leave, maternity leave allowance payments made according to the Supplementary Unemployment Benefit Plan will consist of the following:
  - i) where an employee is subject to a waiting period of two (2) weeks before receiving Unemployment Insurance maternity benefits, an allowance of one hundred percent (100%) of her weekly rate of pay for each week of the two week waiting period less any other monies earned during this period; and
  - ii) up to a maximum of twenty eight (28) weeks payment equivalent to the difference between the Employment Insurance Act benefits the employee is eligible to receive and one hundred percent (100%) of her weekly rate of pay, less any other monies earned during the period which may result in a decrease in Employment Insurance benefits to which the employee would otherwise have been eligible if no extra monies had been earned during this period;
  - iii) where an employee becomes eligible for a pay increment or an economic adjustment during the benefit period, payments under Article 29.01(d)(i) or (ii) shall be adjusted accordingly.

#### 29.02 Parental Leave Without Pay

- A) A male employee who intends to request parental leave shall notify the Employer at least fifteen (15) weeks in advance of the expected date of the birth *of* his child.
- B) A male employee may request parental leave without pay at least four (4) weeks prior to the expected date of the birth of his child unless there is a valid reason why that notice cannot be given, and subject to section (C) of this Article, shall be granted parental leave without pay for a period of up to thirty seven (37) weeks beginning on or after the date of birth of his child. Such leave shall be taken

within the fifty –two (52) weeks following the date of birth of his child.

The Employer may:

- i) defer the commencement of parental leave without pay at the request of the employee; and
- ii) require an employee to submit a birth certificate of the child.
- C) Parental leave without pay and maternity leave without pay after the termination of pregnancy utilized by an employee-couple in conjunction with the care and custody of the child shall not exceed a total of fifty-two (52) weeks for both employees combined.

D) Notwithstanding paragraph (B):

(i) where the employee's child is hospitalized and the employee has not yet proceeded on parental leave without pay or

(ii) where the employee has proceeded on parental leave without pay and then returns to work for all or part of the period during which his or her child is hospitalized,

the period of parental leave without pay specified in the original leave request may be extended by a period equal to the child's hospitalization during which the employee was not on parental leave without pay. However the extension shall end not later than one hundred and four **(104)** weeks after the day the child comes into the employee's care

## 29.03 Adoption Leave Without Pay

- A) An employee who intends to request adoption leave shall notify the Employer as soon as the application for adoption has been approved by the adoption agency.
- B) An employee may request adoption leave without pay at least four
  (4) weeks prior to the acceptance of custody of a child below the age of majority unless there is a valid reason why that notice cannot be given. The employee shall be granted adoption leave without pay for a period of up to thirty seven (37) weeks beginning on or after such acceptance of custody. Such leave shall be taken within fifty-two (52) weeks following the date of acceptance of custody.
- C) The Employer may:
  - I) defer the commencement of adoption leave without pay at the request of an employee;
  - 11) grant the employee adoption leave with less than four (4) weeks' notice prior to the acceptance of custody; and

- III) require an employee to submit proof of adoption.
- Adoption leave without pay utilized by an employee-couple in conjunction with the adoption of a child shall not exceed a total of thirty seven (37) weeks for both employees combined.

**29.04** Leave granted under Articles 29.01, 29.02, and 29.03 shall be counted for the calculation of "continuous employment" for the purpose of calculating severance pay and "service" for the purpose of calculating vacation leave. Time spent on such leave shall be counted for pay increment purposes. For the purposes of earning sick leave credits under the Sick Leave With Pay Article and of earning vacation leave credits under the Vacation With Pay Article, the employee is deemed to have received pay while on leave under Article 29.

\* \* \*

# Article 30

# Leave for Family Related Responsibilities

- 30.01 For the purpose of this Clause, family is defined as spouse (including commonlaw spouse resident with the employee), dependent children (including children of legal or common-law spouse), parents (including step-parents or foster-parents), or any relative residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee permanently resides.
- 30.02 The Employer shall grant leave with pay under the following circumstances:
  - a) up to one-half (1/2) day of leave with pay to take a dependent family member for medical or dental appointments, or for appointments with school authorities or adoption agencies. An employee is expected to make reasonable efforts to schedule medical or dental appointments for dependent family members to minimize absence from work, and notify the supervisor of the appointment at the earliest possible opportunity;
  - b) up to two (2) consecutive days of leave with pay for the temporary care of a sick member of the employee's family;
  - c) one (1) day's leave with pay for needs directly related to the birth or to the adoption of the employee's child. This leave may be divided into two (2) periods, and granted on separate days.
- 30.03 The total leave with pay which may be granted under article 30.02 shall not exceed five (5) days in a calendar year.

# Article 31

## **Bereavement Leave**

- 31.01 For the purpose of this Clause, immediate family is defined as father, mother (or alternatively stepfather, stepmother, or foster parent), brother, sister, spouse (including common-law spouse resident with the employee), child (including child of common-law spouse), stepchild or ward of the employee, father-in-law, mother-in-law, grandchild, and relative permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee permanently resides.
  - a) When a member of the employee's immediate family dies, an employee shall be entitled to a bereavement period of up to four (4) days. During such period the employee shall be paid for those days which are not regularly scheduled days of rest for the employee. In addition, the employee may be granted up to three (3) days' leave with pay for the purpose of travel related to the death.
  - b) An employee is entitled to one (1) day's bereavement leave with pay for the purpose related to the death of a grandparent, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law or sister-in-law.
  - c) If, during a period of scheduled vacation or compensatory leave, an employee is bereaved in circumstances under this Clause, the employee shall be granted bereavement leave with pay and the compensatory or vacation leave credits shall be restored accordingly.
  - d) In special circumstances, and at the request of the employee, the Employer may grant leave with pay for a period greater than that provided for in this Clause.

\* \* \*

# Article 32

## Marriage Leave

- 32.01 After the completion of one (1) year's continuous employment, an employee shall be entitled to five (5) days of paid leave for the purpose of getting married.
- 32.02 For an employee with less than two (2) years of continuous employment, in the event of termination of employment for reasons other than death or layoff within six (6) months after the granting of marriage leave, an amount equal to the amount paid the employee during the period of leave will be recovered by the Employer from any monies owed the employee.

# Article 33

# Court Leave

- 33.01 The Employer shall grant leave with pay to an employee for the period of time required:
  - a) to be available for jury selection;
  - b) to serve on a jury; or
  - c) by subpoena or summons to attend as a witness in any proceeding held in or under the authority of a judge, justice, magistrate, coroner, court of justice, legislative council or any person or body of persons authorized by law to compel the attendance of witnesses before it.

\* \* \*

# Article 34

#### Leave With or Without Pay for Union Business

- 34.01 The Employer will grant leave with pay to an employee called as a witness by the Canadian Industrial Relations Board.
- 34.02 The Employer will grant leave with pay to a reasonable number of employees who are meeting with management on behalf of the Alliance.
- 34.03 The Employer will grant leave with pay to two (2) employees during regular working hours for purposes of attending preparatory or contract negotiation meetings on behalf of the Alliance until one of the parties applies for conciliation.
- 34.04 The Employer will, operational requirements permitting, grant leave without pay to a reasonable number of employees selected as delegates to attend Union meetings and conventions.
- 34.05 The Employer will, operational requirements permitting, grant, upon reasonable notice, to a reasonable number of employees, leave without pay to employees who exercise authority of a Representative on behalf of the Alliance to undertake training related to the duties of a representative.
- 34.06 Recognizing that circumstances may arise whereby an employee is required to perform administrative or executive duties on behalf of the local, the Employer shall, on receipt of reasonable advance notice, grant leave without pay.

34.07 **An** employee who has been elected or appointed to a full-time office of the Union shall be entitled to leave without pay for one (1) term.

During the above mentioned leave, the employee will continue to contribute to and accrue insured and pension benefits as though at work. The employee will also cover the Employer's normal contribution to these benefit plans **during** this period of time.

An employee who returns to work with the Employer after a period of leave without pay granted under this clause shall have the time spent on leave credited for purposes of seniority. Such an employee has the right to return to a position at the same classification level or to the employee's position if practicable. In such circumstances the normal job posting process shall be waived.

34.08 Requests for leave for Union Business will be made in advance, in writing.

\* \* \*

# Article 35

## Education & Examination Leave

- 35.01 The Employer recognizes the usefulness of education leave. Upon written application by the employee and with approval of the Employer, an employee may be granted education leave without pay for varying periods up to one (1) year, which can be renewed by mutual agreement, to attend a recognized institution for studies in some field of education in which preparation is needed to fill the employee's present role more adequately or to undertake studies in some field in order to provide a service which the Employer requires or is planning to provide.
- 35.02 At the Employer's discretion, an employee on education leave without pay under this Article may receive an allowance in lieu of salary of up to one hundred percent (100%) of the employee's annual rate of pay, depending on the degree to which the education leave is deemed, by the Employer, to be relevant to the organizational requirements. Where the employee receives a grant, bursary **or** scholarship, the education leave allowance may be reduced by an amount no greater than the grant, bursary or scholarship.
- 35.03 As a condition of the granting of education leave without pay, an employee shall, if required, give a written undertaking prior to the commencement of the leave to return to the service of the Employer for a period of not less than the period of the leave granted.

If the employee (except with the permission of the Employer):

a) fails to complete the course;

- b) does not resume employment with the Employer on completion of the course; or,
- c) ceases to be employed except by reason of death or layoff, before termination of the period the employee has undertaken to serve after completion of the course;

the employee shall repay the Employer all allowances or such lesser sum as shall be determined by the Employer paid to the employee under this Article during the education leave.

#### 35.04 Examination Leave With Pay

Examination leave with pay may be granted to an employee for the purpose of writing an examination which takes place during the employee's scheduled hours of work. Such leave will only be granted where, in the opinion of the Employer, the course of study is directly related to the employee's duties or will improve the employee's qualifications.

\* \* \*

### Article 36

### **Other Leave With or Without Pay**

36.01 Where an employee participates in the posting process for a position with the Employer, the employee is entitled to leave with pay for the period during which the employee's presence is required for purposes of the interview process.

#### 36.02 **<u>Religious Holy Days</u>**

The employer recognizes that the make-up of its workforce includes employees of various religious beliefs. The employer agrees to allow an employee time-off with pay on religious holy days provided the employee is prepared to make up this time-off.

The employee may exchange one of the Designated Paid Holidays listed in Article 25 or utilize earned compensatory leave, vacation leave or leave without pay for **a** requested day off with pay under this clause.

#### 36.03 Leave with or Without Pay for Other Reasons

Subject to operational requirements, the Employer shall grant:

37

a) leave with pay when circumstances not directly attributable to the employee prevents reporting for duty, and such leave shall not be unreasonably withheld;

38

b) leave with or without pay for purposes other than those specified in the agreement.

#### 36.04 Leave Without Pay for the Care/Nurturing of Pre-School Age Children

Subject to Operational Requirements, an employee shall be granted leave without pay for the personal care and nurturing of the employee's pre-school age children in accordance with the following conditions:

- a) an employee shall notify the Employer in writing as far in advanced as possible but not less than four (4) weeks in advance of the commencement date of such leave, unless because of an urgent or unforeseeable circumstance such notice cannot be given; and
- b) leave granted under this clause shall be for a minimum period of six (6) weeks and for a maximum of one (1) year.

#### 36.05 Military Leave

Subject to operational requirements, military leave without pay shall be granted to employees.

#### 36.06 Leave Without Pay for Personal Needs

Leave without pay will be granted for personal needs in the following manner:

- a) subject to operational requirements, leave without pay for a period of up to three (3) months will be granted to an employee for personal needs;
- b) subject to operational requirements, leave without pay for more than three (3) months but not exceeding one (1) year will be granted **to** an employee for personal needs; and
- c) an employee is entitled to leave without pay for personal needs only once under each of (a) and (b) of this clause during the employee's total period of employment with the OMCIAA. Leave without pay granted under this clause may not be used in combination with maternity or parental leave without the consent of the Employer.

### Article 37

#### Leave - General

- 37.01 An employee is entitled to be informed upon request of the balance of vacation, sick and compensatory leave credits.
- 37.02 The amount of leave with pay earned but unused credited to an OMCIAA employee at the time when this agreement is signed, or at the time the employee becomes subject to this agreement shall be retained by the employee.
- 37.03 Employees shall be responsible to pay the employee's share of healthcare premiums and pension contributions where:
  - a) they are on leave without pay for maternity, parental, sickness or disability, or education or training; or,
  - b) they are on leave without pay for less than three (3) months for any reason other than those listed in (a). The employee shall be responsible to pay both the employee's and Employer's share of healthcare premiums and pension contributions for the period of leave without pay in excess of three (3) months for any reason other than those listed in (a).
- 37.04 Leave without pay in excess of three (3) months under Clause 36.03 or 36.04 shall not count as service for the calculation of vacation entitlement and severance pay and shall not count for pay increment purposes.

\* \* \*

### Article 38

#### **Apprenticeship**

- 38.01 An employee selected by the Employer to participate in an apprenticeship program who is already employed by the OMCIAA shall not have pay or benefits reduced while in the program. The employee shall receive the greater of the current rate of pay or the appropriate equivalent percentage, **as** established by the Apprenticeship Act, of the journeyperson's rate of **pay** in accordance with Appendix **A** of this agreement.
- 38.02 If an employee fails to complete or pass the required components of the apprenticeship program within a reasonable period of time, or fails to perform satisfactorily on the job, the employee may be demoted or voluntarily agree to return to the former position.

### **Tuition Fees & Career Development**

#### 39.01 Tuition Fees

Subject to prior approval by the Employer and upon successful completion, employees shall be reimbursed tuition fees paid to a recognized educational institution for courses:

- a) that are directly related to the employee's work; or,
- b) that respond to anticipated organizational requirements; or,
- c) that otherwise further an individual's career development.

#### 39.02 Career Development

- a) Career development refers to an activity which in the opinion of the Employer is likely to be of assistance to the individual in furthering of career development and to the organization in achieving its goals. The following activities shall be deemed to be a part of career development:
  - i) a course given by the Employer;
  - ii) a course offered by a recognized academic institution; or
  - iii) a seminar, convention or study session in a specialized field directly related to the employee's work.
- b) Upon written application by the employee, and with the approval of the Employer, career development leave with pay may be given for any one of the activities described in sub-clause 39.02 (a) above. The employee shall receive no compensation under the Overtime and Travelling Time provisions of the collective agreement during time spent on career development leave provided for in this clause.
- c) Employees on career development leave shall be reimbursed for all reasonable travel and other expenses incurred by them which the Employer may deem appropriate.

### Article 40

### **Registration Fees**

40.01 The Employer shall reimburse an employee for payment of membership or registration fees to an organization or governing body when the payment of such fees is a requirement of the position. This does not apply to drivers' license.

#### \* \* \*

### Article 41

### **Hours of Work**

- 41.01 For the purpose of this Article:
  - a) "day" means a twenty-four (24) hour period commencing at 00:01 hour;
  - b) "week" means a period of seven (7) consecutive days beginning at 00:01 hour Monday morning and ending at 24:00 hours the following Sunday night;
  - c) except as provided otherwise herein, the normal hours of work, exclusive of lunch period, shall be:
    - i) eight (8) consecutive hours per day and forty (40) hours per week from Monday to Friday for Trades and Airfield positions (nonsupervisory and supervisory);
    - ii) for those in the Duty Manager and Airport Operations Center Coordinator positions, thirty-seven and one-half (37-1/2) hours per week in a shift pattern;
    - iii) seven and one-half (7-1/2) consecutive hours per day and thirtyseven and one-half (37-1/2) hours per week from Monday to Friday for all other positions;
    - iv) nothing in this Article shall be construed as guaranteeing minimum or maximum hours of work.
  - d) The Employer will provide two (2) rest periods of fifteen (15) minutes each per full working day; however, if the working day exceeds eight (8) hours, the employer shall provide one (1) additional rest period for each additional four (4) hour period, or portion thereof. If due to operational

requirements the Employer does not permit an employee to take a rest break the employee will be given equivalent time off with pay.

#### 41.02 Schedules of work

- a) the Employer will schedule the hours of work to meet operational requirements for employees on a fixed, rotating or irregular basis *so* that employees, on a weekly basis work:
  - i) an average of forty (40) hours and an average of five (5) days per week; and

eight (8) consecutive hours per day, exclusive of one-half (1/2) hour meal period;

ii) an average of thirty-seven and one-half (37-1/2) hours and an average of five (5) days per week; and

seven and one-half (7-1/2) consecutive hours per day, exclusive of a one-half (1/2) hour meal period; or

- iii) the weekly and daily hours of work may be vaned by the Employer, with the agreement of the Alliance, to allow for summer and winter hours, provided the annual total of hours remains unchanged.
- b) When establishing schedules of work the Employer shall consider the wishes of the majority of the employees concerned.
- c) The Employer will make every reasonable effort to:
  - i) not schedule the commencement of a shift within twelve (12) hours of the completion of the employee's previous shift; and,
  - ii) to avoid excessive fluctuations in hours of work; and,
  - iii) not schedule more than **six** (6) consecutive days of work, unless otherwise requested by the employees; and,
  - iv) to schedule at least two (2) consecutive days of rest at a time. Such two (2) consecutive days of rest may be separated by a designated paid holiday.
- d) Schedules of work shall be posted by the Employer at least fifteen (15) calendar days in advance of the starting date of the new schedule. The

Employer shall arrange schedules which will remain in effect for periods of not less than fifty-six (56) calendar days.

- e) When an employee's scheduled shift does not commence and end on the same day, such shift shall be considered for all purposes to have been entirely worked:
  - i) on the day it commenced where half or more of the hours worked fall on that day; or
  - ii) on the day it terminates where more than half of the hours worked fall on that day.

Accordingly, the first day of rest will be deemed to start immediately after midnight of the calendar day on which the employee worked or is considered to have worked his/her last scheduled shift; and the second day of rest will start immediately after midnight of the employee's first day of rest, or immediately after midnight of an intervening designated paid holiday if days of rest are separated thereby.

- f) An employee may be granted flexible hours of work provided that such arrangement does not interfere with operational requirements of the work unit in which the employee works. Such an arrangement shall not be unreasonably denied.
- g) It is recognized that certain continuous operations require that employees be on the job for a full shift. In these operations, such employees will be paid for a one-half (1/2) hour meal period which will be taken at the work place. A specified meal period shall be scheduled as close to the midpoint of the shift as possible.
- h) There shall be no split shifts.

#### 41.03 Changes to Schedules of Work

a) Nothwithstanding any other provision of this Article, the Union recognizes the Employer's right to modify work schedules. The Employer agrees that there will be meaningful and constructive consultation between the parties to this agreement and the employees concerned before any schedule of work is changed. Should an agreement be reached on the proposed changes, such changes may take place immediately. Otherwise at least thirty (**30**) days notice will be given. This clause does not apply to circumstances when the Employer changes an individual's shift or scheduled hours of **work** within the posted schedule of work. Changes in any schedule of work will only be made to meet operational requirements.

- b) Upon request from the Local Alliance representative(s), the parties will meet to review the existing schedule of work. The Employer will review with the Local Alliance representative(s) any change in the schedule of work which the Employer proposes to institute. In all cases following such reviews, the Employer will make every reasonable effort to accommodate the concerns and recommendations made by the Local Alliance representative(s). By mutual agreement, in writing, the Employer and the Local Alliance representative(s) may waive the application of clause 41.02 (d).
- c) Within five (5) days notification of consultation served by either party, the Alliance shall notify the Employer in writing of the representative(s) authorized to act on behalf of the Alliance for consultation purposes.
- d) Provided sufficient advance notice is given and with the approval of the Employer, employees may exchange shifts if there is no increase in cost to the Employer.
- e) An employee whose scheduled hours of work are changed without seven
  (7) days prior notice in advance of the starting time of the change:
  - i) shall be compensated at the rate of time and one-half (x1-1/2) for the first full shift worked on the new schedule. Subsequent shifts worked in the new schedule shall be paid for at straight time, subject to the overtime provisions of this Agreement;
  - ii) shall retain his/her previously scheduled days of rest next following the change, or, if worked, such days of rest shall be compensated in accordance with Article 42 Overtime.
  - iii) The Employer may only change an employee's schedule of work to accommodate an unforeseen circumstance that occurs after the schedule has been posted.

#### 41.04 Variable Hours of Work/Twelve (12) Hour Shift Schedules

a) Subject to operational requirements, employees may complete their weekly hours of employment in a period other than five (5) full days provided that over a period to be determined by the Employer, employees work an average of the hours of work outlined in 41.01 (c). In every such period, employees shall be granted days of rest on days not scheduled as normal work days for them.

- b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Agreement the implementation of any variation in hours shall not result in any additional overtime work or additional payment by reason only of such variation, nor shall it be deemed to prohibit the right of the Employer to schedule any hours of work permitted by the terms of this Agreement.
- c) Any special arrangement may be at the request of either party and must be mutually agreed between the Employer and the majority of employees affected and shall apply to all employees in the work unit.
- d) The Employer recognizes the Duty Managers' preference and agrees to maintain twelve (12) hour shifts for as long as the Employer requires a twenty-four (24) hours a day coverage.

#### 41.05 Compressed Work Week

- a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, an employee may request to complete the employee's weekly hours of work in a shorter period than provided for in the scheduling provisions of this Agreement. Such requests shall be subject to operational requirements and shall not be unreasonably denied.
- b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the implementation of any variation in hours shall not result in any additional overtime work or additional payment by reason only of such variation.

#### 41.06 General Terms Respecting Compressed Work Weeks

- a) The scheduled hours of work of any day as set forth in a work schedule may exceed or be less than the regular workday hours specified by this Agreement. Starting and finishing times, meal breaks and rest periods shall be determined according to operational requirements and the daily hours of work shall be consecutive.
- b) For shift workers, such schedules shall provide that an employee's normal work week shall average the weekly hours per week specified in this Agreement over the life of the schedule. The maximum life of a schedule shall be six (6) months.
- c) For day workers, such schedules shall provide that an employee's normal work week shall average the weekly hours per week specified in this Agreement over the life of the schedule. The maximum life of a schedule shall be twenty-eight (28) days.
- d) Whenever an employee changes the variable hours or no longer works variable hours, all appropriate adjustments will be made.

#### 41.07 <u>Conversion of Days to Hours - Compressed Work Week</u>

The provisions of this Agreement which specify days will be converted to hours. Where the Agreement refers to a "day", it shall be converted to hours in accordance with the Hours of Work specified in this Agreement.

Notwithstanding the above, in Article 31 - Bereavement Leave, a "day" will have the same meaning as the provisions of this Collective Agreement.

#### 41.0S Minimum Number of Hours Between Shifts - Compressed Work Week

The provisions in this Agreement relating to the minimum period between the termination and commencement of the employee's next shift shall not apply to an employee subject to compressed hours of work.

\* \* \*

# Article 42

# **Overtime**

- 42.01 An employee who is required by the Employer to work beyond normal hours of work or on a scheduled day of rest shall be compensated as follows:
  - a) one and one-half (1-1/2) times the regular rate of pay for overtime worked on a scheduled work day or on a first day of rest; and
  - b) i) double (x 2) time the regular rate of pay for overtime worked in excess of four (4). hours of overtime on a scheduled work day or for hours worked in excess of the employee's normal daily hours of work on a first day of rest; and
    - ii) double (x 2) time the regular rate of pay for overtime worked on a second or subsequent day of rest.
- 42.02 Overtime must be pre-authorized in order to be compensated.
- 42.03 a) Overtime is compensated in cash or at the request of the employee by compensatory leave with pay at the applicable overtime rate. Such leave is taken at a time convenient to the employer and the employee.
  - b) If compensatory leave with pay is not taken before November 1st of each year the Employer may compensate the employee in cash.
- 42.04 **An** employee required to work overtime not contiguous to the employee's normal hours of work will be compensated at the rate of forty-three and one half

cents(43.5¢) per kilometre for the use of the employee's vehicle up to 60 kilometres each way; or,

out-of pocket expenses for other means of normal commercial transportation.

- 42.05 a) **An** employee who is required to work three (3) or more hours of overtime immediately before or following the employee's normal hours of work shall be compensated for one (1) meal in the amount of ten dollars (\$10.00), except where free meals are provided.
  - b) When an employee works overtime continuously beyond the period in (a) above, the employee shall be compensated for one (1) additional meal in the amount of ten dollars (\$10.00) for each four (4) hour period of overtime worked thereafter, except where free meals are provided.
- 42.06 An employee performing overtime work is entitled to the same meal and rest periods as would be provided during the employee's normal hours of work.
- 42.07 When overtime exceeding three (3) hours is worked by an employee, there shall be an elapsed time of eight (8) hours between the end of the overtime and the time an employee reports for his/her regular shift, without loss of regular pay. This does not apply if the overtime is contiguous to the employee's regular shift or if the overtime is worked on a call-out of three (3) hours or less.

\* \* \*

### Article 43

### Wash-up Time

Where due to the nature of the work there is a clear cut need, wash-up time up to a maximum of ten (10) minutes will be permitted before the end of the working day.

\* \* \*

### Article 44

### **Stand-By**

44.01 Where the Employer requires an employee to be available on stand-by during off-duty hours, an employee shall be entitled to a stand-by payment of fifteen dollars (\$15.00) for each eight (8) consecutive hours or portion thereof spent on stand-by. This amount will increase to sixteen dollars (\$16.00) on July 1<sup>st</sup>, 2005, and to seventeen dollars (\$17.00) on July 1<sup>st</sup>, 2006.

- 44.02 **An** employee on stand-by shall be readily reachable and available to return for duty as quickly as possible if called. No stand-by payment shall be made unless the above conditions are met.
- 44.03 An employee on stand-by who is required to report for work shall be compensated in accordance with the call-back provisions of this agreement.

\* \* \*

### Article 45

### **Call-Back**

- 45.01 If an employee is called back to work:
  - a) on a designated paid holiday which is not the employee's scheduled day of work; or,
  - b) on the employee's day of rest; or,
  - c) after the employee has completed work for the day and has left the place of work;

and returns to work, the employee shall be paid for a minimum of three (3) hours at the applicable overtime rate provided that the period worked by the employee is not contiguous to the employee's normal hours of work.

45.02 Time spent by the employee reporting to work or returning to the residence shall not constitute time worked.

\* \* \*

### Article 46

### Classification/Pay Administration/Pay Equity

46.01 When there is a new position created or when an evaluation of an existing position is completed, and there is disagreement with the classification level assigned to the position by the Employer, the issue may be referred to the grievance and arbitration procedure in Article 13 of this Agreement. The employee shall have twenty-five (25) working days to file a grievance.

The parties may agree to an arbitrator known to have expertise in classification issues.

- 46.02 Salaries shall be in accordance with Appendix A of this Agreement. Salaries shall be paid on a bi-weekly basis.
- 46.03 Progression in salary ranges shall be in accordance with the Pay Notes in Appendix B of this Agreement.
- 46.04 Employees assigned to a higher rated position shall receive the higher rate of pay or salary scale applicable to such position.
- 46.05 Employees assigned to a lower rated position shall retain their previous rate of pay and continue to progress in that salary range including any economic increase provided for their former position, unless such assignment is made at the employees' request. The same protection will apply to the incumbent of a position which is reclassified downwards. Such protection, however, will not apply to an employee who refuses a permanent assignment *to* a higher rated position.
- 46.06 The Employer recognizes and shall adhere to the principle of pay equity.

#### \* \* \*

#### Article 47

#### **Shift and Weekend Premiums**

- 47.01 Employees working on shifts will receive a shift premium of one dollar and twenty five cents (\$1.25) per hour for all hours worked between 4:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m. The shift premium will not be paid for hours between 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 p.m.
- 47.02 Employees shall receive an additional premium of .one dollar and twenty five cents (\$1.25) in respect of all regularly scheduled hours at straight time rates worked on Saturday and/or Sunday.

\* \* \*

### Article 48

### **Bilingual Positions**

48.01 The Employer will determine if a requirement for a bilingual position exists.

- 48.03 Current employees occupying bilingual positions without possessing the necessary language skills shall be entitled to remain in their position providing they have demonstrated a willingness to acquire the necessary language skills.
- 48.04 Employees who wish to acquire additional language skills shall be encouraged to do so by the Employer. The Employer will financially assist all employees who undertake to augment their language skills by reimbursing tuition fees upon successful completion of any pre-approved language course from a recognized institution.
- 48.05 A one (1) time bonus of two hundred & fifty dollars (\$250.00) shall be paid to employees occupying unilingual positions upon successful completion of a first language course in one (1) of the official languages.

\* \* \*

### Article 49

### Health & Benefit Plans

- 49.01 Eligibility:
  - a) full-time employees and seasonal employees will be eligible for coverage as of date of hire;
  - b) part-time employees will be eligible for coverage as of date of hire provided they work more the one-third (1/3) of the normal hours for their classification; and
  - c) term employees will be eligible for coverage after six (6) months of continuous employment.
- 49.02 The Employer shall provide benefits, which shall be no less than those provided in Sun Life contract Number 50831 on February 1, 1997, including:
  - a) Extended Health Care Plan:

The Employer will pay the premium costs of the Plan. The annual deductible is twenty five dollars (\$25.00) (individual) and forty dollars (\$40.00) (family).

The plan will provide:

- Eighty percent (80%) of the cost of prescription drugs;
- One hundred percent (100%) of the cost of a semi-private hospital room;
- out-of-province coverage;
- a vision care benefit with a three hundred (\$300.00) maximum claim per twenty four (24) month period [Eighty (80%) re-imbursed].
- b) Dental Plan:

The Employer will pay the premium costs of the Dental Plan. The annual deductible is twenty five dollars (\$25.00) [individual] and fifty dollars (\$50.00) [family]. The plan will provide the following, based on the current year fee guide, subject to a limit of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500.00) per year per person:

- Ninety percent (90%) for basic and preventative services;
- **Fifty** percent (50%) for major services.

The plan will also pay for fifty percent (50%) of orthodontic services, based on the current year fee guide, subject to a lifetime maximum of two thousand seven hundred and fifty dollars (\$2,750.00) per person.

c) Life Insurance:

The Employer will pay the premium costs of the Plan, less twenty cents  $(.20 \notin)$  per one thousand (\$1000.00) earnings per month. The plan will provide a benefit of two times (x2) the employee's annual basic earnings. The employee may pay the premium costs of optional additional coverage for the employee and dependents.

d) Long Term Disability:

The Employer will pay eighty-five percent (85%) of the premium costs of the Plan. The Plan will provide, after a waiting period of thirteen (13) weeks, seventy-five percent (75%) of the employee's monthly salary, of which five percent (5%) goes to the pension fund [or four point seven percent (4.7%) if the employee is a member of Plan "A"].

e) Emergency Travel Assistance:

The Employer will pay the premium costs of the plan.

d) Accidental Death and Dismemberment Plan:

The employee may pay the premium costs for optional coverage under the Plan.

49.03 The provisions of 49.02 (a) and (e) shall continue for employees who retire, except for employees who transferred from Transport Canada to the OMCIAA on February 1, 1997, and who are eligible for the Public Service Health Care Plan. The Employer shall pay two-thirds (2/3) of the cost of the premiums.

\* \* \*

### Article 50

### **Pensions**

- 50.01 There are two (2) pensions plans which have been established and will be maintained:
  - a) a defined benefit plan comparable to Superannuation and available only to permanent employees who transferred from Transport Canada on February 1st, 1997 (Plan A);
  - b) a defined contribution plan for all other employees including seasonal employees if they so opt; this plan will also be available to transferred employees at their option (Plan B).
- 50.02 The key provisions of Plan A are as follows:
  - a) the pension benefit is two percent (2%) of the best six (6) years average pay for each year of pensionable service, minus, at age sixty five (65), zero point sevent percent (0.7%) of the final three (3) years YMPE for each year of pensionable service;
  - b) normal retirement age of sixty five (65), with optional early retirement at age fifty five (55) with thirty (30) years of pensionable service or at age sixty (60) with five (5) years of pensionable service, without actuarial reduction;
  - c) optional early retirement at age fifty (50) with actuarial reduction;
  - d) survivor benefit for spouse in case of death;
  - e) employees contribute seven point five percent (7.5%) of salary minus a two point eight percent (2.8%) C.P.P. offset; the Employer contributes the balance of the funding requirement;

- f) benefits are indexed based on the C.P.I. up to eight percent (8%) per annum.
- 50.03 The key provisions of Plan B are as follows:
  - a) the pension benefit is based on a money purchase approach with the sums contributed by the employee and the Employer and the returns achieved with such contributions;
  - b) normal retirement age of sixty five (65), with optional early retirement;
  - c) survivor benefit for spouse in case of death;
  - d) employees contribute five percent (5%) of salary; the Employer contributes five percent (5%) of salary.
- 50.04 The pension plans described above are described in detail and governed by the "Supplemental Pension Plan for the Employees of the Ottawa Macdonald-Cartier International Airport Authority" text.
- 50.05 Both pension plans are to be administered by a Pension Committee which shall include elected employee representatives.

\* \* \*

### Article 51

### **Uniforms**

- 51.01 The Employer will provide uniforms, protective clothing, gloves and overshoes on an individual basis to those employees who are required by the Employer to wear them on duty.
- 51.02 The following outlines the clothing to be provided:
  - a) <u>Duty managers</u>

Initiai issue:	Blazer	2
	Pants/skirts	4
	Shirts	8 (any combination of long or short sleeves)
	Scarves/ties	2
	Leather belt:	I
	ID pin	1
	Parka	1
	Gloves	1 pair

Overshoes 1 pair

Replacement will be on an as required basis. Alterations required after initial fitting will be the responsibility of the individual. Rain wear will be provided as required.

b) <u>Trades persons/operators</u>

Initial issue:	Pants/shorts	3
	Shirts	8 (any combination of long or short sleeves)
	Jacket	1
	Sweater	1
,	Cap	1
	Parka	1

Replacement will be on an as required basis. Alterations required after initial fitting will be the responsibility of the individual.

Rain wear will be provided as required.

- 51.03 Supply and installation of identification crests will be the responsibility of the Employer.
- 51.04 The Employer agrees to provide all of the required safety (protective) equipment, clothing and footwear.
- 51.05 The Employer will continue the practice of providing sunglasses for MDO's, Duty Managers and Electricians working airside.
- 51.06 Parkas will be cleaned annually, or as needed, by the Employer at no cost to the employee.
- 51.07 The Employer will provide coveralls and laundry services for the coveralls on an as required basis.

\* \* \*

### Article 52

### <u>Tools</u>

52.01 The Employer will provide, maintain, and replace, at no cost to the employee, all tools required by employees in the performance of their duties.

# Article 53

# <u>Travel</u>

53.01 Employees travelling for the purpose of conducting business on behalf of the Employer will be reimbursed actual and reasonable expenses incurred.

The Employer agrees to continue the current practice of providing advances for employees expenses.

- 53.02 The Employer reserves the **right** to determine the timing and means of travel. **An** employee shall be reimbursed for the authorized use of the employee's vehicle at the rate of forty-three and one half cents (43.5¢). On call-backs, this will be up to sixty (60)kilometres each way.
- 53.03 Time spent in transit shall be treated as time worked. Time spent travelling to courses, training sessions, conferences and seminars shall not be paid unless the employee is required to attend by the Employer.
- 53.04 The Employer agrees to consult with the Union at least thirty (30) days prior to implementing any travel policy that may affect the members of this bargaining unit.

\* \* \*

### Article 54

# <u>Parking</u>

54.01 The Employer agrees to continue providing free parking to its employees during the term **of** this collective agreement.

\* \* \*

# Article 55

### **Social Justice Fund**

The Employer agrees to provide to the PSAC an annual contribution to the PSAC Social Justice Fund equivalent to one cent  $(1 \notin)$  per hour for all regularly-scheduled hours worked by bargaining unit employees (excluding overtime). The payment will be provided to the PSAC on December  $31^{st}$  of each year.

\* \* \*

# Article 56

### **Duration & Re-opener**

- 55.01 This Collective Agreement will expire on June 30<sup>th</sup>, 2007.
- 55.02 This agreement may be amended by mutual consent.

\* \* \*

Signed at Ottawa this 13th day of the month of October, 2004.

For the Public Service Alliance of Canada

Ed Cashman, Executive Vice-President - NCR

Mike Patterson, Team Member

Marc Patry, Team Member

Christine Collins, UCTE

Tom Clairmont, Chairperson

\* \* \*

For the Ottawa Macdonald-Cartier International Airport Authority

Paul Benoit, President & C.E.O.

Richard Laniel, Vice-President Human Resources

# <u>Appendix A</u>

# Rates of Pap

### Part I

As of January 1st, 2004:

Level	Points	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4
9	851 - 925	\$58,275	\$60,703	\$63,232	\$65,867
8	776 <b>-</b> 850	\$55,214	\$57,515	\$59,911	\$62,408
7	<b>701 -</b> 775	\$52,154	\$54,327	\$56,591	\$58,949
6	<b>601 -</b> 700	\$49,093	\$51,139	\$53,270	\$55,489
5	501 - 600	\$45,013	\$46,888	\$48,842	\$50,877
4	426 - 500	\$40,932	\$42,638	\$44,414	\$46,265
3	351 - 425	\$37,872	\$39,450	\$41,094	\$42,806
2	276 - 350	\$34,811	\$36,262	\$37,773	\$39,347
1	0-275	\$31,751	\$33,074	\$34,452	\$35,888

#### As of July 1st, 2004:

Level	Points	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4
9	851 - 925	\$59,440	\$61,917	\$64,497	\$67,184
8	776 - 850	\$56,319	\$58,665	\$61,110	\$63,656
7	<b>701 -</b> 775	\$53,197	\$55,414	\$57,722	\$60,128
6	6 <b>01 -</b> 700	\$50,075	\$52,162	\$54,335	\$56,599
5	501 - 600	\$45,913	\$47,826	\$49,819	\$51,895
4	426 <b>- 500</b>	\$41,751	\$43,491	\$45,303	\$47,190
3	351 - 425	\$38,629	\$40,239	\$41,915	\$43,662
2	276 - 350	\$35,508	\$36,987	\$38,528	\$40,134
1	0-275	\$32,386	\$33,735	\$35,141	\$36,605

As of July 1st, 2005:

Level	Points	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4
9	851 - 925	\$60,629	\$63,155	\$65,787	\$68,528
8	776 - 850	\$57,445	\$59,839	\$62,332	\$64,929
7	701 - 775	\$54,261	\$56,522	\$58,877	\$61,330
6	601 - 700	\$51,077	\$53,205	\$55,422	\$57,731
5	501 - 600	\$46,831	\$48,783	\$50,815	\$52,933
4	426 <del>-</del> 500	\$42,586	\$44,360	\$46,209	\$48,134
3	351 <del>-</del> 425	\$39,402	\$41,044	\$42,754	\$44,535
2	276 - 350	\$36,218	\$37,727	\$39,299	\$40,936
1	0-275	\$33,034	\$34,410	\$35,844	\$37,337

As of July 1st, 2006:

Level	Points	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4
9	851 - 925	\$61,842	\$64,418	\$67,102	\$69,898
8	776 - 850	\$58,594	\$61,035	\$63,578	\$66,228
7	701 - 775	\$55,346	\$57,652	\$60,054	\$62,557
6	601 - 700	\$52,098	\$54,269	\$56,530	\$58,886
5	501 - 600	\$47,768	\$49,758	\$51,832	\$53,991
4	426 - 500	\$43,438	\$45,248	\$47,133	\$49,097
3	351 - 425	\$40,190	\$41,865	\$43,609	\$45,426
2	276 - 350	\$36,942	\$38,481	\$40,085	\$41,755
1	0-275	\$33,694	\$35,098	\$36,561	\$38,084

•

A: •	Effective	e July 1st, 2	2004			
B: -	Effectiv	e July 1st, 2	2005	(영) 전 전		
C: -	Effective	e July 1st, 2	2006			
_CS-01	47951	49567	5118	52810	54419	566,6
A: B; C:	48,911	50,559	52,211	53,867	55,508	57,198
В:	49,890	51,571	53,256	54,945	56,619	58,342
C:	50,888	52,603	54,322	56,044	57,752	59,509
CS-02	30,0	ô <i>i</i> ,7ô3	,	ī,	Ì,	68,
А	61,224	62,999	64,770	66,543	68,317	70,137
B:	62,449	64,259	66,066	67,874	69,684	71,540
C:	63,698	65,545	67,388	69,232	71,078	72,971

,

Part 3 - Rates of Pay (Present incumbent Only)

A: - Effective July 1st, 200	14
B: - Effective July 1st, 200	
그는 것은 것 같은 것이 같아요. 것은 것 같은 것이 것을 것 같은 것 같아요. 것이 많은 것이 같아요. ????????????????????????????????????	e produkt urbani
C: - Effective July 1st, 200	)6

AS 01	40,255	<b>41,85</b> 3	43,44	· · ·	
В;	41,065 41,887 42,725	43,545	44,316 45,203 46,108	46,853	

EG-04	47.066	48.947	50.902	52.941	55,060	57,259
			-	-	50.400	50 405
A:	48,008	49,926	51,921	54,000	56,162	58,405
В:	48,969	50,925	52,960	55,080	57,286	59,574
C:	49,949	51,944	54,020	56,182	58,432	60,766

EG-05		<b>,7</b>	, ,	5, ).	58,234	60,563	62,986
and the second second		52,803		57,113	59,399	12. (A. 1997) A. 1997 (A. 1997) A. 1997 A. 1997	64,246
E	3:	53,860	56,014	58,256	60,587	63,011	65,531
(	C:	54,938	57,135	59,422	61,799	64,272	66,842

FI-01	4,5	1 1,6	≥ 661	50,721	52,781	54,841	56,902	58,960	61,257
A:	45,433	47,534				1.00			
B:	46,342	48,485							63,733
C:	47,269	49,455	51,641	53,827	56,013	58,199	60,387	62,570	65,008

PG-02	45,102	47,102	49,110	51,112
A:	46,005	48,045	50,093	52,135
В:	46,926	49,006	51,095	53,178
С:	47,865	49,987	52,117	54,242
				n na sen en e
PG-04	59,551	62,208	64,872	67,541
A:	60,743	63,453	66,170	68,892
В:	61,958	64,723	67,494	70,270
C:	63,198	66,018	68,844	71,676
<u>PM-04</u>	52,867	55,104	57,338	59,578
A:	53,925	56,207	58,485	60,770
В:	55,004	57,332	59,655	61,986

C: 56,105 58,479

**1**90

MAN	1-06	42,847
	A: B: C:	43,704 44,579 45,471

63,226

60,849

### Appendix B

### Pay Notes

#### **Pay Increments**

- I. A pay increment shall be the rate, in the range applicable to the position, that is next higher to the rate at which the employee is being paid.
- 2. An employee holding a position for which there is a minimum and maximum rate of pay shall be granted pay increments until the employee reaches the maximum rate for the position. The pay increment period shall be one (1) year from the anniversary date in the position.
- 3. An employee appointed or reclassified to a position other than a higher rated position shall retain the employee's increment date.
- 4. Where an employee is appointed to a position outside the bargaining unit on an acting basis for a period of up to one (1) year the employee shall have the right to return to the employee's former position at the expiry of the acting appointment. When the employee returns to the former position, that employee shall receive the rate of pay to which the employee would otherwise have been entitled within the bargaining unit.
- 5. For the purposes of this Agreement, a position is higher rated than another if its maximum rate is higher, and the position is rated the same as another if its maximum rate is the same.
- 6. Where a pay increment and **a** pay revision are effected on the same date, the pay increment shall be applied first.

#### Calculation of Weekly, Hourly and Annual Rates of Pay

- 7. For the purpose of this Agreement:
  - "weekly rate of pay" means an employee's annual rate of pay divided by 52.176;
  - "hourly rate of pay" means a full-time employee's weekly rate of pay divided by the normal number of hours in the employee's work week;

63

# Appendix C

# Letter of Understanding

# **Students**

It is agreed that students are excluded from Article 3 - Union Recognition during the life of this Collective Agreement subject to the following conditions:

- a) Students are employees who are enrolled in and are returning to full-time attendance at a School, College or University.
- b) The total cumulative employment periods of students shall not exceed sixty (60) months/year.
- c) Upon request, the Union will be provided with the appropriate information in relation to the above.
- d) In the spring of each year, the Employer will communicate to employees its anticipated summer students needs.

\* \* \*

# Appendix D

### **Conversion Rules**

- 1) An employee reclassified to **a** level having the same or higher maximum rate of pay shall be paid at the step in the new pay scale which is nearest to but not less than the employee's current rate of pay.
- 2) (a) If an employee is reclassified to a level for which the maximum salary is less than the employee's current attainable maximum salary, the employee will retain their current classification and rate of pay. The employee will continue to receive negotiated economic increases and enjoy normal increment progression under the existing practice.
  - (b) The salary protection provisions described in (a) above will operate on a present incumbent only (PIO) basis, except for the CS1 and CS2 levels which will remain in effect.
- 3) MDO-4's (groundside) will be classified one level lower than airside MDO's until such time as the Joint Job Evaluation Committee evaluates their job. They will then be assigned to the classification level determined by the Committee.
- 4) On reclassification, the increment date of an employee shall not change, unless the employee's increase on reclassification is equal to or greater than the smallest increment in the new scale, in which case the employee's new increment date will become the effective date of the increase upon reclassification.
- 5) An employee whose position has been substantially modified since the time of its initial evaluation by the joint Job Evaluation Committee will have 60 days fiom the date of signing of this agreement to request a review by the joint Job Evaluation Committee, which will be supplied with written reasons for the requests. The joint JEC will undertake to re-evaluate the positions within 60 days from the date the emplyee's application is received.
- 6) Employees will have the right to appeal their reclassification in accordance with Appendix "C" of the previous collective agreement.
- 7) Conversion to the new classification system will be retroactive to January 1, 2004.